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Our ref: corr: managedmovesresponse.doc
Dear Vanessa,

Consulting on a Managed Moves Protocol for Secondary Aged Pupils in Suffolk
- Response of the Suffolk NUT
Suffolk NUT welcomes the principle of establishing a protocol on “Managed Moves”.   We believe that such a protocol is well overdue and needs to be introduced as soon as possible.  However, we believe it is important first of all to consider all aspects of changing education settings for children at risk of exclusion or with challenging behaviour, including coordination of the various agencies involved, and clearly identifying responsibilities for Health and Safety risk assessment.

The protocol should be extended to include preliminary steps to be taken before deciding that a mainstream placement is appropriate.

The Consultation Paper is particularly concerned with finance; we would prefer to stress more the importance of setting up appropriate options (vocational alternatives, PRUs, other behaviour support, etc) and cross-agency structures to ensure that pupils’ real needs are met (e.g. involvement of Connexions, FE Colleges, Learning and Skills Council).  These structures and chains of command must be in place if alternatives to mainstream school are to be a realistic possibility.


Detailed comments on Draft 11:

A. Para 1.2:  “where a further mainstream placement is considered appropriate”.  We believe that the protocol should begin with the assumption that children who have been excluded from a school, or who have a “history of challenging behaviour” are more likely than not going to benefit from a different kind of provision than the school setting in which the problem arose.  As the proposals stand, the first assumption will be that another school is appropriate (whether or not there is any evidential base that school B could provide better provision than school A).  Indeed, the directive to distribute challenging and excluded pupils around all schools clearly militates against any preliminary consideration of the right setting for the pupil and his/her specific needs.  The next school on the list will get this pupil, whether they have the space, resources and expertise, or not.

This would be an enforced and inappropriate form of inclusion which will rarely meet the child’s actual needs but will cause a great deal of unnecessary work and tension, exposing the school community to health and safety risks.  In many cases, it would simply delay the search for more appropriate, alternative specialised provision.
Recommendation 1: The protocol should state what considerations will be taken into account to determine whether an alternative school place is, indeed, appropriate, and who will take that decision.  The protocol should list all the alternatives which should be considered and the decision should seek the best setting for the child (perhaps on an Education Psychologist’s advice).  Where the advised provision is not available locally, the lead officer / headteacher concerned should report this to the LEA in writing.
B. Paragraph 3.1: “Open and transparent”: the way in which the LEA intends to distribute excluded and challenging children across Suffolk schools illustrates our comments above.  No consideration will be given to the suitability of any school to make proper provision for such a child – the choice of school will be determined purely mathematically, to determine the points weighting.
We are concerned that children who have assaulted other pupils or staff are already being transferred to other schools, even after being permanently excluded, with no risk assessment undertaken.  The NUT has asked the County Solicitor to confirm that headteachers have a right to refuse to admit a child who poses a clear (and properly assessed) risk to staff and others.  The County Solicitor has not confirmed this principle, but has stated that a headteacher can only exclude on the basis of behaviour (i.e. that the headteacher of a receiving school has to wait for another serious incident / injury before being able to exclude).  The NUT believes that this seriously conflicts with the headteacher and LEA’s duty of care under the Health and Safety at Work Act.  The protocol should resolve this conflict of legal principles and any placement decision should be based on a properly informed risk assessment.
At the Teachers’ JNC Meeting of December 8th 2004 (see minute 6a) the NUT pointed out that there was no reference to risk assessment in the current protocol.  The Acting Director of Education agreed in that meeting that there should be.

Recommendation 2: a) Managed moves must only be made after an initial Risk Assessment has been undertaken by the coordinator and communicated to the potential donor school.  
b) It must be made clear that the receiving headteacher has a right to seek extra information (e.g. from other agencies involved with the child) and to undertake a risk assessment of his/her own if necessary.  
c) In cases where a risk assessment indicates that a mainstream place is not appropriate, any managed move should not seek to place that child in a mainstream school, but should seek an alternative placement.
d) The School Admissions Code of Practice should carry an explanation indicating the duty of care and the County Solicitor should underline to headteachers and placement officers, in writing, their responsibilities under the Health and Safety at Work Act.

C. Para. 3.2: Target Group: We would agree that the main concerns are at KS3 and KS4.  However, there is a growing concern at unacceptable pupil behaviour in KS2 and even KS1.  The effect on staff and other pupils is just as unacceptable as in a Middle or Secondary school setting.  Whereas the LEA appears to be using the “protocol” to describe mainly financial arrangements, the principles of “managed moves” can be used in the Primary Sector, too.
Recommendation 3: Where a mainstream transfer is appropriate on educational and H&S grounds,  “Managed Moves” should be available at any age. 

D. Paragraphs 3.3 and 3.4: We are concerned about penalising a school for excluding a child where that exclusion is justified in legislation and regulation.    If one of the intentions of the protocol is to reduce the number of permanent exclusions, then the system should encourage managed moves, where appropriate, before the situation reaches permanent exclusion.  Normally, this would also be before it becomes necessary to consider PRU or other provision.
Although the document refers to “children with challenging behaviour”, “children at the point of permanent exclusion”, “pupils suitable for a further chance of mainstream education” and “children at risk of exclusion”, the protocol assumes a permanent exclusion as the trigger and only permanent exclusions count in the weightings.

A really sensible and educationally defensible protocol would seek to find appropriate alternatives for pupils at risk, to avoid getting to the point of permanent exclusion.

We accept and support the principle that the money should follow the child and that a receiving school needs to be reasonably recompensed for the extra provision which it should be providing.  However, it would be folly to impose an extra burden on a school which needs to exclude (particularly where the LEA has failed to ensure adequate alternative provision).  This burden could lead to schools endangering their staff and pupils’ interests by not excluding those who meet exclusion criteria, for purely financial reasons.   If and when extended to the primary sector, such a financial penalty could cause insurmountable budgetary problems for the smallest schools.
Recommendation 4: There should be no additional deduction where a pupil is permanently excluded. 
E. Paragraph 3.5: Limit on numbers.  The Union believes that it would be highly detrimental to the “efficient education” of pupils already at the school for the admission of an excluded/challenging pupil to make class sizes in that school unacceptably large.  Wherever the inclusion of a child would take class size over 30, or over 20 in the case of a practical class, this should be challenged by the headteacher/Governors. 
The Union would be concerned at the addition of any child with challenging behaviour in a class which is already “full”.    This should again be part of the risk assessments which the person coordinating and the receiving headteacher should both undertake.

Recommendation 5: The criteria for weighting should be refined to take into account actual teaching group sizes in the receiving school.

F. Paragraph 4.1: Commencement: In so far as managed moves are already established and in use, the commencement date is only relevant to the financial arrangements.  We are concerned at the timing of the consultation, vis-à-vis the intended date of implementation.  There are just 19 working days from the end of the consultation period to the date of implementation. 
   We wonder therefore just how much reconsideration of the original proposal will take place.

We re-iterate that the first stage needs to be a proper procedure to determine whether an alternative mainstream place is appropriate.  We would advise against implementing any financial changes until written, agreed procedures are in place in order to “manage” any “moves”.

Recommendation 5: Commencement should be delayed until proper procedures are in place for risk assessments and for consideration of alternative settings. 

Comments on Appendix 2:
G. Paragraph 2.2: The NUT is concerned at the lack of alternative provision for pupils with behavioural difficulties in Suffolk.  The claim in 2.2 that the LEA “provides Pupil Referral Units for excluded pupils in Year R to 11 and a range of tuition projects and alternative education options across other key stages” is clearly open to challenge.  The list of PRUs already established shows geographical gaps for KS1-2 and insufficient places at KS3/4.  The LEA is uncertain whether PRUs are to be bases which pupils actually attend, or bases for outreach work in mainstream schools.  They are attempting to do both with inadequate staffing levels.  There remains confusion whether units are for excluded pupils or for those at risk of exclusion.
The LEA has removed its only dedicated provision for EBD.  Furthermore, the removal of discretely funded ASC provision in April 2004 means that mainstream schools are already seeking to cope with additional “inclusion” pressure, which is greater in Suffolk than in other Authorities.   Other Authorities have more adequate EBD facilities, including on-site units which are noticeable by their absence in Suffolk (and have just been abolished in the case of ASCs).  The Suffolk Behaviour Support Service is welcome, but in no way replaces what has been lost.  It is already overstretched and underdeveloped, with as yet no proper evaluation of its effectiveness. 

It is true that there are some innovative alternative curriculum options available in some areas.  However, these rely mainly on individual initiatives between schools and FE/Employment Sectors, usually with the involvement of the Learning and Skills Council.   Where “managed moves” involve exploring the possibility of apprenticeships or similar, FE college courses, or individually tailored schemes with a mixture of provision, there is a lack of coordination and over-arching management.  If these arrangements succeed, it is usually only through the determination of individual headteachers or EOTAS coordinators.  We receive reports of headteacher frustration having to chase up other agencies, outside the LEA / County Council, in order to find suitable educational provision for individual pupils.  Connexions, Social Services, Youth Offending Team, Behaviour Support Team and EOTAS staff can all be involved, but there is no “protocol” to govern who makes decisions about appropriate provision, especially if there is no consensus or delays in responding.
Where the alternative provision includes extended work experience or some form of apprenticeship, the NUT and NATFHE have expressed concern at the lack of proper risk assessment concerning Health and Safety, including Child Protection issues, where children as young as 14 may be in settings outside those run by the normal educational providers.  Once again, risk assessments need to be undertaken and the standard of CRB checks should be similar for all those who will be taking responsibility for juveniles in non-standard education settings.
Recommendation 7: The LEA should take the lead to “ensure that suitable education is provided for excluded pupils” and for “pupils with behavioural difficulties” by ensuring that this “protocol” goes beyond the principles of financial arrangements and sets out clear responsibilities and channels for the coordination of decisions concerning appropriate provision for eligible children.  The LEA should develop a “commissioning process” to ensure that children receive provision suited to their needs, rather than be placed in whatever facilities might be available.  An alternative mainstream placement should only be considered where this is genuinely the best form of provision for that child.
H. Re. paragraphs 3.10 – 3.12 Procedure: These clauses are frankly unworkable and invite disaster.   There should be no preconditions to initiating managed moves, such as insisting that a panel of Governors formally decides to permanently exclude before proceeding.  The present proposal could put the parents in a confrontational situation as well – it would be far preferable to be able to approach the parents with suggestions for the best alternative provision for the child.

Re. 3.11: This step once again completely ignores the need to consider both (a) alternatives to another mainstream placement and (b) the risk assessment needed before admitting the pupil in another school.

Re. 3.12:  “If integration is unsuccessful the pupil will return to his or her original school and (any) past recommendation for permanent exclusion may not be reactivated”.  This is totally impractical and will undermine the original school’s position.  It will lead to actions by the Unions to protect their members, including refusal to teach that pupil.  We urge the LEA to reconsider this proposal, and to consider their liability should a teacher be injured (and unable to continue working) as a result of this provision.  The LEA must not seek to force headteachers and others to ignore their duty of care to staff and other pupils. Where relationships have broken down in the second school, the NUT would consider it an act of negligence on the part of the LEA to insist on re-admitting the child to the original school.
Recommendation 8: The possibility and desirability of managed moves should be based on the pupil’s best interests and not depend on formal exclusion proceedings.  Children who have been moved for reasons of violent behaviour, whether formally excluded or not, should never be returned to the school where the assault took place.  If a managed move is not successful, the coordinator should review the case, and consider the other options available, including referral to PRU or alternative curricular provision.
We would be grateful if you could please bring these observations, and recommendations, to the attention of the Admissions Forum, Schools Forum and relevant departments of the Authority.

Yours sincerely,
Addendum:
Since preparing this response, in consultation with members concerned, we have received the (unconfirmed) minutes of the SCC Executive Meeting of February 3rd. 2005.  Minute 6 (iii) (a) records that the EC approved :

“introduction of a mechanism for deducting a budget sum from schools following the permanent exclusion or “managed move” of a pupil, and payment of a similar sum to schools admitting those same pupils.  The sum to be fixed initially at £2,000.”

Given that this decision was made on February 3rd, while consultation on the proposal does not end until February 25th, we feel that this is a most unsatisfactory situation which calls into doubt the LEA’s good faith.  Without considering all the responses made, it is surely impossible to carry out an informed debate over the proposals.
We note that there is no opportunity for the elected Teacher Representatives, elected councillors outside the ruling group and any county councillor outside the EC to have any real influence on important decisions.  The Overview and Scrutiny Committees have only the right to “call in” papers passed by the Executive and to suggest amendments or changes, but cannot themselves change anything they disagree with.  To our knowledge, this facility to suggest amendments has never been activated.
This is a serious situation which can severely distort wise and effective decision-making in the County as far as Education is concerned, not to mention the absence of democratic control over the Executive.
� See addendum, page 6
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